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SENATE
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2pm –4.30pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Professor Rossella Argenziano, Professor Sanja Bahun, Professor John Bartle, Dr Louise Beard, Andrew Boer, Ria Buachie, Dr Diana Bullen Presciutti, Ej-Francis Caris-Hamer, Professor Katharine Cockin,  Professor Edward Codling, Professor Pam Cox, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Professor Madeline Eacott, Nathan Edwards, Fiona Elsted, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Nicolas Geeraert, Professor Christian Ghiglino, Dr Helge Gillmeister, Dr Chris Green, Professor Paul Hibbard, Professor Victoria Joffe, Professor Neil Kellard, Mark Kiley, Professor Elizabeth Kuti, Professor Berthold Lausen, Professor Andrew Le Sueur, Professor Moya Lloyd, Dr Matt Lodder, Professor Peter Lynn, Dr Chris Main, Dr Antonio Marco, Professor Shane Martin, Professor Ian Maynard, Professor Dominic Micklewright, Professor Philip Mullineaux, Dr Chris Nicholson, Professor Peter Patrick, Dr Andrew Priest, Molly Purcell, Professor Christine Raines, Professor Leo Schalkwyk, Professor Monika Schmid, Jots Sehmbi,  Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Dr Matthew Stone, Professor Anthony Vickers, Cathy Walsh, Professor Matthew Woollard, Lauren Young

	
	

	Apologies
	Professor Chris Greer, Dr Clotilde Pégorier, Marcin Rudy, Richard Stock, Professor Anthony Vickers

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Dr Leanne Andrews, Professor Andrew Canessa, Professor Illaria Boncori, Dr Murray Griffin, Emma Hardy, Monica Illsley, Andrew Keeble, Professor Natasha Lindstaedt, Susie Morgan, Professor Susan Oliver, Professor David O’Mahony, Carly Peaston-Jones, Vanessa Potter, Professor John Preston,  Alex Seabrook, Emma Stock
For item 9: Wendy Clifton-Sprigg

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	01/21

	
	
	

	MINUTES (S/21/01)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 4 November 2020.
	02/21

	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	03/21

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	04/21

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/21/02)
	

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Head of Department of Psychosocial and Psychoanalytic Studies
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, Dr Chris Nicholson be re-appointed as Head of the Department of Psychosocial and Psychoanalytic Studies, following a first term 1/8/18 to 31/7/21, for the following period:

1/8/21 – 31/7/22
	05/21

	
	

	Appointment of the Deputy Dean (Postgraduate Research Education) Faculty of Humanities
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following recommendation by a Selection Committee convened in accordance with Ordinance 8, Dr Lisa Smith be appointed as Deputy Dean (Postgraduate Research Education) for the Faculty of Humanities for the following period:

1/4/21 – 31/3/24
	06/21

	
	
	

	Appointment of the Deputy Dean Partnerships
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following recommendation by a Selection Committee convened in accordance with Ordinance 8, Professor Teerooven Soobaroyen be appointed as Deputy Dean Partnerships for the following period:

1/7/21 – 31/6/24
	07/21

	
	

	Proposed changes to committee membership
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	To revise the membership of the Partnerships Education Committee (PEC), and University of Essex International College (UEIC) Joint Academic Board (JAB) so that each Executive Dean nominates a Deputy Dean from their Faculty, subject to the approval of the Chair of Education Committee, as set out in Senate paper S/21/02.
	08/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	To approve a change in the Deputy Dean representative of both the Partnerships Education Committee (PEC), and University of Essex International College (UEIC) Joint Academic Board (JAB) from the Deputy Dean (Education) to the Deputy Dean (PGRE), with immediate effect, as set out in Senate paper S/21/02.
	09/21

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer (Science & Health)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that Dr David Penman has been re-appointed as the Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer for Science & Health, following a first-term 1/1/20 to 31/12/20, for the following period:

1/1/21 – 31/12/22
	10/21

	
	

	Appointment of the Dean of Partnerships
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8 and following approval of the appointment of Professor David O’Mahony as Dean of Partnerships for the period 1/7/21 to 30/6/24, an earlier start-date of 1/4/21 has been agreed.   
	11/21

	
	

	Outcome of Senate Election for member of Faculty of Science and Health to Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee (HDHFC)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that Professor Vicky Joffe has been elected unopposed to serve as the Faculty of Science and Health Senate representative on HDHFC for the period:

1/8/20 – 31/7/23
	12/21

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/21/03; S/21/04)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.  
	13/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Noting we are now in a third lockdown, the VC expressed his thanks to colleagues in academic departments and professional services, expressing hope that the prospect of vaccines can give good reason to be optimistic about the future, but recognising the immediate challenges. Through staff meetings that have been held and communications from the Director of People and Culture, the University had been revisiting and giving voice to the enormous stresses and strains that are currently placed on us, and considering what it can additionally do to provide support as a good employer, beyond what is currently in place, and the sources of support we draw on through informal networks and friendship groups.  On behalf of Senate, he expressed his thanks to the University’s staff and students for their continued work in such an extraordinary year. 
	14/21

	
	
	

	RE-APPOINTMENT OF THE DEAN OF POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH AND EDUCATION (S/21/05)


	

	Received
	A paper recommending the re-appointment of Professor Sanja Bahun as the Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education. 
	15/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The considerable contributions made by Professor Bahun during her first term of office.  
	16/21

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, Professor Sanja Bahun be re-appointed as the Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education, following a first term 1/10/18 to 31/7/21, for the following period:
1/8/21 – 31/7/24
	17/21

	
	
	

	RE-APPOINTMENT OF THE EXECUTIVE DEAN (SOCIAL SCIENCES) (S/21/06)


	

	Received
	A paper recommending the re-appointment of Professor Moya Lloyd as Executive Dean (Social Sciences)
	18/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The proposal for a short re-appointment was to allow time to advertise and appoint Professor’s Lloyd’s successor, and provide continuity.
	19/21

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, Professor Moya Lloyd be re-appointed as Executive Dean (Social Sciences), following a first term 1/10/18 to 31/7/21, for the following period:

1/8/21 – 31/12/21
	20/21

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON 2020-21 ENROLMENTS, 2021-22 ADMISSIONS, AND ON THE BOUNCE BACK RECRUITMENT PLAN (S/21/07)
	

	
	

	Received
	An update on October 2020 enrolments, the current January 2021 entry position for 2020-21 entry, the current October 2021 entry position for 2021-22 entry, and on progress in implementing the recruitment bounce-back plan.
	21/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC provided an update on the University’s enrolment position for 2020-21 and expressed her thanks to all colleagues who had worked so hard to achieve this positive result. Senate noted the additional recruitment to a number of courses with January starts, which had provided some financial headroom to respond to resource needs in academic departments and professional services sections. Education Committee will undertake a review of courses with January starts that addresses matters of academic quality, standards, and the student experience, and provide an assurance report to a future meeting of Senate. 
	22/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC provided an update on recruitment for 2021-22 and explained that the delay in the UCAS cycle meant that it was not possible to compare like-for-like admissions data with previous years. Following the introduction of virtual applicant activity, the number of UG offers and accepts were up.  A detailed plan to process the increased number of PGT applications had been shared with Heads of Department at the start of the week.  The DVC thanked departments for the important work on conversion they had undertaken in the previous year and she confirmed that colleagues from the Recruitment Team would be in touch to provide support with actions for 2021-22.  She also drew attention to the importance of converting students currently studying on University of Essex pathway programmes.  New product and partnerships would also be critical to achieving bounce back recruitment plans.
	23/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the importance of relationship building with applicants and the challenges of doing this in a digital environment, and noted the continuing importance of sharing ideas and best practice to build the range of conversion activities available, support applicant engagement and improve experience. Senate noted the larger number of PGT deferrals in 2020-21 and the importance of maintaining and building a relationship with them to support their transition into University in October 2021.  
	24/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Thanks were expressed to all colleagues involved in recruitment and conversion and the development of new courses.
	25/21

	
	
	

	ASSURANCE REPORTS ON QUALITY AND STANDARDS

	

	(a) ASSURANCE REPORT – ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND STUDENT EXPERIENCE 2019-20 (S/21/08)


	

	
	
	

	Received
	An assurance report on the maintenance of academic standards and the quality of the student experience during academic year 2019-20 in light of the disruptors to delivery caused by COVID-19, and periods of industrial action.  The report included confirmation of the annual cycle of monitoring and review during 2019-20, details of alternative assessment, force majeure and no detriment arrangements put in place to increase flexibility to support students to progress and gain awards, changes to PGRE policies, and assurance reporting on collaborative partnerships.  
	26/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Feedback from the External Examiners confirmed that the adjustments that had been put in place were reasonable and appropriate, and that students had been able to demonstrate their learning.  Senate noted the report with thanks.
	27/21

	
	
	

	(b) EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT TO SENATE ON EDUCATION DELIVERY IN 2020-21 (S/20/09)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An assurance report on the maintenance of academic quality and standards, and the quality of the student experience during the academic year 2020-21 in the light of the dual delivery model, and how this had been operationalised in the Autumn term.  A copy of this paper had previously been shared with Senate members on 18 December 2020.
	28/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education reported that following approval by Senate of the Dual Delivery approach, we had hoped to be able to offer a blend of online and face-to-face teaching.  As a result of the pandemic and the Government’s restrictions, since November 2020, only a small number of specific courses have been able to offer face-to-face teaching.  At its meeting on 16 December 2020, Education Committee reviewed how the dual delivery model had enabled us to respond to different levels of protection and to Government guidance to the sector, while continuing to ensure that students are able to benefit from our transformational education and to achieve their learning outcomes.  This included a particular focus on teaching quality and academic standards, more agile ways of responding to issues raised by students, alongside our existing student voice mechanisms and including increased partnership work with the Students’ Union, updates to student engagement and support arrangements, support for the student experience as set out in the Student Experience Plan, PGR student-specific initiatives, and assurance reporting in relation to partners.  Senate noted that the section in the report that addressed plans for the spring and summer terms was subject to modification in the light of updates to Government restrictions and University protection levels.  
	29/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate welcomed the increase in activity to share good practice and to facilitate and enable learning, and noted the inspiring Sharing Good Practice @ Essex event that took place on Wednesday 20 January, a recording of which is available through Moodle.
	30/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted the assurance report and expressed its thanks to Education Committee for its work in monitoring and reflecting on practice and on providing assurance to Senate on quality and standards in AY2019-20 and AY2020-21. A full report on quality assurance and standards for the AY 2020-21 would be brought to Senate’s 26 January 2022 meeting.
	31/21

	
	
	

	BOUNCE BACK PLANS


	(a) EDUCATION (verbal update)

	
	
	

	Received
	An update from the PVC Education on arrangements for curriculum planning for AY 2021-22, setting out the rationale for continuing to plan on the basis of ‘dual-mode’ delivery drawing on our learning from the last 11 months and including streamlining of the curriculum and resilience planning.
	32/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Whilst hoping for the best, the University should ensure we can cope with any disruption to the AY 2021-22.  This might result from continued restrictions, such as social distancing, limiting room capacities to ensure student and staff safety. There may also be staff illness and family commitments that impact availability. International students may also have travel restrictions placed on them, or have not received a vaccine, with an impact on their ability to travel to the UK and start in-person on their courses. The PVC Education therefore asked departments to draw on their experience this year and to build resilience into education delivery for next year, including team teaching, and to review the work previously undertaken to streamline modules, by considering which modules may or may not need to be reintroduced in the light of any contractual commitments we have made to students around module choice. In a context where the pandemic is on the wane, the PVC Education noted, the University may continue to experience local outbreaks and short periods of localised lockdowns, which could limit our ability to work on our campuses at some times. The University as a whole therefore needed to ensure we can offer fully online delivery should that become necessary. 
	33/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed some of the challenges of current education delivery, but also noted the opportunities to build on the learning from the work already undertaken.  Senate also noted the benefit of being able to plan earlier in the cycle for next academic year, and the importance of student consultation and feedback in curriculum planning work for AY 2021-22. Senate also noted the extensive support provided to academic staff by the TEL Team and thanked the team for their work.  
	34/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate endorsed the direction of travel for AY 2021-22, noted that following Senate, detailed guidance would be provided to departments, and thanked the PVC Education and the Academic Registrar and their teams for their work in this area.
	35/21

	
	
	

	(b) RESEARCH (verbal update)

	

	Received
	An update from the PVC Research on the Research Bounce Back Plan.  The PVC Research set out a number of challenges facing research staff as a result of the pandemic, including finding time to deliver on research and being able to access labs, and assured Senate that the differential differences affecting researchers would be acknowledged and recognised. Whilst a date and arrangements for the next REF are not yet known, she expressed confidence that there would be mitigations recognising that individuals will have been impacted in different ways by the pandemic.  She encouraged researchers to focus on work that they are able to undertake, working with, and drawing on support from, the Deputy Deans Research and colleagues more broadly, and she thanked all those involved in the University’s research mission for their support.
	36/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following the difficult decision that had to be made to pause research leave for AY 2020-21, research leave had been reinstated and applications for leave for AY 2021-22 were now open.  To improve processes around research spending in departments, some decisions have now been devolved to Heads of Department. Decisions on access to labs were being made on the advice of the Head of Department based on the essential and time critical nature of the work to be undertaken.
	37/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Research confirmed that actions were progressing under the Research Bounce Back Plan in particular work to communicate research externally, to develop and roll out cross-University research events, to develop and implement a research leaders’ framework, and to capture grant activity.  The PVC Research also encouraged research colleagues to engage with the new Eastern Arc champions in the areas of Health systems, social care and wellbeing, Human rights, equality and conflict, Sustainability, natural resources and food, and Culture, connection and creativity.
	38/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate welcomed assurances about the REF and discussed the continued importance of supporting researchers with impact and dissemination.
	39/21

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF ALTERNATIVE ASSESSMENT (S/21/10)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the arrangements that were put in place for alternative assessment in 2019-20 with an analysis and evaluation to inform the future approach to assessment.
	40/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The considerable work that had been undertaken to change the format and delivery of exams during the summer and September assessment periods, and to move all supporting procedures on-line, and the arrangements that were put in place under the revised temporary Force Majeure regulation and the No Detriment Approach. 
	41/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Student engagement in alternative assessment had been positive and the steps that were taken to move exams to our digital learning platforms provided students with opportunities to demonstrate their learning. There had been a reduction in the number of appeals, suggesting that students felt that the measures that had been put in place were fair.  Data and analysis of student progression and outcomes showed the positive impact on student outcomes of the measures taken. In the case of progression, there was a large decrease in the rate of students being unsuccessful and repeating the year. All student groups saw an increase in success rates, though some increased at a bigger rate than others, and there was a reduction in the outcome gap for mature students, those declaring a disability, Black students and those from Polar Quintile 1.
	42/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate considered the different elements of these provisions in order to consider what lessons could be learnt to support students undertaking assessment in 2020-21 and what elements should be embedded into our assessment practice from 2021-22 and beyond.
	43/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the importance of academic integrity and noted the steps that were being undertaken to increase assessment security, building on the learning from Summer 2020. Senate discussed the proposed requirement for departments using Moodle for MCQs to use the question bank and randomisation features, and agreed that whilst there should be a requirement to use the randomisation features and the use of the question bank should be strongly encouraged, the final decision about the use of the question bank should be for the department to make, taking account of the need to safeguard academic integrity and ensure fairness for students.  Senate agreed that the wording of the recommendation should be revised accordingly and approved by the Chair of Senate through the minutes.
	44/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That for 2020-21, departments should ensure that where exams are replaced with online assessment, the format of the assessment is reviewed to take advantage of the open-book format to create a robust and authentic assessment instrument. 
	45/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That departments should ensure that students know about the format of the online assessment in 2020-21 and what is expected of them, and are supported in their preparations for online exams.  
	46/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That Section 2a of the Assessment Policies be amended as follows, with immediate effect:

iii. Except in the case of formal examinations and written coursework of a traditional type, departments Departments are required to inform students in writing of the purpose of each form of assessment used. Normally this will be done through the introductory information for the module concerned. 

iv. Except in the case of formal examinations, Departments are expected to provide students with formative practice in each mode of assessment.


	47/21

	Senate Approved
	That departments using Moodle for MCQs are required with immediate effect to adopt procedures to use the question bank and randomisation features to reduce the potential for cheating reduce the potential for academic misconduct, including use of randomisation features, and consideration of use of the question bank, with due regard to safeguarding fairness for students.
	48/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education set out the detail of the recommendation to move to greater use of open-book exams.  She noted that open-book exams can be online or in person, and can be invigilated in the normal standard way.  Whilst open-book exams do not normally permit access to electronic devices, a key principle is that the exam rubric for each exam will set out what is, and what is not, permitted. The advantage of open book exams is that it moves assessment away from a test of memory to assessing skills, such as analytical and problem solving, that are important skills for the future success of our students. Whilst open book and traditional closed book exams are currently permitted under existing regulations and both will remain permitted under the recommendation, what is proposed represents a significant shift in our approach to assessment. The recommendation received the support of the student members. 
	49/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate considered a motion to replace the recommendation on open-book exams with alternative wording that described open-book exams as good practice without recommending that they replace closed-book exams, except where there is a good case. Senate members voted on whether to approve the recommendation unaltered as follows:

For

34

Against

10


	50/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That from 2021-22, open-book exams replace closed-book exams except where there is a good case for retaining closed-book exams, for example PSRB requirements.
	51/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That departments review the role of closed-book exams in module assessment to be completed as part of the Annual Update for 2022-23 and agree with the Deputy Dean (Education) where there is a good case to retain a closed-book exam.  Exceptions should be approved by the Deputy Dean (Education), in consultation with the Academic Registrar and the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education).
	52/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That departments review module and course assessment strategies to ensure that the assessment requirements are proportionate and meaningful, taking into account the need to meet learning outcomes and the credit size of the module. Departments should pay particular attention to modules where it was agreed that the learning outcomes had already been met before exams. The review to be completed by the Annual Update for 2022-23.
	53/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education thanked all colleagues that had been involved in the assessment of students and processing of student outcomes in summer and September 2020.
	54/21

	
	
	

	NO DETRIMENT IN 2020-21 (S/21/11)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	Following a further review of the recommendations made by Education Committee in its paper on Alternative Assessment S/21/10, a paper from Education Committee setting out further proposals for a No Detriment approach in 2020-21, in light of the continuing impact of the pandemic on our students.  
	55/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In December, recognising the very significant challenges that many of our students are continuing to face this year, Education Committee asked for a review of the measures that are in place to support our students with their assessments.  The proposals being recommended to Senate are based on the No Detriment approach that was put in place last year, but with updates building on our learning and reflecting the change in context for the current year. The recommendations seek to ensure support for our students and ensure they are not disadvantaged by the pandemic.   
	56/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate’s student members welcomed the paper, and endorsed the recommendations as fair and supportive for students. Work is underway on a communications plan in partnership with the Students’ Union.    
	57/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Arrangements under Force Majeure and No Detriment in Summer 2020 had enabled some students, who would otherwise have been required to leave the University, to succeed and progress.  Analysis and evaluation of the impact on PGT students will be undertaken following completion of the cycle.  Senate was assured that the additional proposals for No Detriment for 2020-21 were temporary, and hope was expressed that the AY2021-22 would enable a return to standard arrangements.  
	58/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In approving the recommendations, additional consideration would need to be given to their implementation for East 15 students.
	59/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That a temporary Force Majeure provision be approved to permit reassessment in more than 60 credits for undergraduate students and to remove the requirement to pass more than 60 credits at the first attempt for taught postgraduate students, with effect until the end of September 2021 and extending to September 2022 for students whose assessment or learning opportunities were impacted by Covid-19 during 2020-21 but whose outcomes are being considered by a Board of Examiners in 2021-22.
	60/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That for all taught students who fail a module, Boards of Examiners will automatically offer uncapped reassessment, with no requirement to submit an extenuating circumstances claim.
	61/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	In applying the Extenuating Circumstances Policy for all taught students in 2020-21:
a. Students can self-certify in support of all extenuating circumstances claims
b. Where a student submits an extenuating circumstances claim for a module that has been passed, the Board of Examiners will offer an uncapped voluntary attempt at reassessment. 
	62/21

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That in 2020-21, Boards of Examiners will review all module cohort marks.
	63/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate thanked Education Committee for its analysis and evaluation of Alternative Assessment, and on preparing recommendations for Senate on No Detriment arrangements for the current year.
	64/21

	
	
	

	PEOPLE SUPPORTING STRATEGY TO 2025 (S/21/12)

	

	Received
	A draft of the People Supporting Strategy setting out the five key priorities of How We Work at Essex, Organisation as Us, Culture of Collaboration, Moments of Transition, and Enabling Environment.  
	65/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	This was the first of the Supporting Strategies to be brought forward for approval following approval of the University, Education and Research Strategies, and after a decision to pause further work on the supporting strategies as a result of the pandemic. Senate noted the extensive consultation that had taken place to develop the People Supporting Strategy, including drawing on contributions that colleagues had made during the consultation to develop the University Strategy.  
	66/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The focus on the University’s values, and on behavioural change, in particular encouraging and developing cross boundary working, building a respectful and inclusive working environment and leadership by example, using personal judgements, reducing the number of committees with quicker decision-making through delegation, increasing our resilience to change and, continuing our support for wellbeing.  Senate noted that the success of the Strategy would depend on the work and commitment of the whole University community.  
	67/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate strongly endorsed the draft Strategy and discussed its support for the Strategy’s commitments on equality, diversity and inclusion including characteristics covered by the Equality Act and those that are not, and on ensuring inclusive use of language. To support the work on inclusion for both staff and students, the DVC reported that a new Inclusion Team was being established with a Director of Inclusion to lead a programme of work to support action across the University’s staff and student communities.  
	68/21

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	The draft People Support Strategy to 2025 as set out in paper S/21/12, subject to a minor review of language to ensure that the University’s commitments in relation to equality, diversity and inclusion are explicit and to ensure that in setting out priorities and actions, the language reflected a whole University approach.
	69/21

	
	
	

	PROPOSAL TO RENAME THE FACULTY OF HUMANITIES TO THE ‘FACULTY OF ARTS AND HUMANITIES (S/21/13)


	

	Received
	A proposal to rename the Faculty of Humanities to the Faculty of Arts and Humanities.
	70/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Identifying the Faculty as covering ‘arts and humanities’ would more fully describe the range of education and research activity across the departments and schools of the Faculty, and in promoting the excellence of arts and humanities externally, would align the title of the Faculty with that of the Times Higher World University Rankings.
	71/21

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the Faculty of Humanities be renamed to the Faculty of Arts and Humanities from 1 August 2021, and subject to Council’s approval, that
	72/21

	
	the University Calendar, Ordinances and references to the Faculty of Humanities elsewhere be amended to reflect the change in the name of the Faculty.
	

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to matters of business that would be included in the Senate Report to Council, Senate agreed that the following items should be brought to the attention of Council:
· The assurance that Senate has received from Education Committee on academic quality and standards covering the AY 2019-20 and the autumn term of AY 2020-21;

· The assurance that Senate has received from Education Committee in relation to the impact of alternative assessment, whilst recognising the need for further actions to address the risks of digital academic misconduct in approaches to assessment in AY 2021-22 and beyond;

· Senate’s endorsement of the direction of travel, and progress, in relation to the Education and Research Bounce Back Plans. 
	73/21

	
	
	

	CHAIR’S ACTION SINCE THE LAST MEETING OF SENATE:
	

	
	

	(a) CHANGES TO THE UNIVERSITY ORDINANCES 10, 11, 12 AND 43 (S/21/14)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	74/21

	
	
	

	THE CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT TERMLY ASSURANCE REPORT (S/21/15)


	

	Received
	An assurance report on the operation of the Code of Student Conduct covering the Summer Term 2019-20 and Autumn Term 2020-21.
	75/21

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC PARTNERSHIPS ANNUAL REPORT (S/21/16)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update and appraisal of the University’s institutional portfolio of academic partnerships including partner responses to COVID-19, a progress update on the development of the Partnerships Sub-Strategy and Interim Partnerships Plan 2020-21, academic leadership roles for partnerships and the role of departmental link academics, governance and risk management, a summary report on each academic partnership and new academic partnership opportunities under development, joint PhD partnerships, European university networks, international opportunities for University of Essex students, and a note on link agreement partners.
	76/21

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the arrangements set out in paper S/21/16 provide appropriate assurance of governance arrangements.
	77/21

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/21/17)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	Academic Staffing Committee decisions relating to the permanency, and promotions of academic staff as set out in paper S/21/17.
	78/21

	
	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/21/18)
	

	
	
	

	
	Review of Alternative Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the recommendations in Senate paper S/21/10 be approved.
	79/21

	
	
	

	
	Changes to Partnership Committees
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the recommendations in Senate paper S/21/02 be approved.
	80/21

	
	
	

	
	New partnership – Aegean Omiros College
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Aegean Omiros College, Greece, be approved as a partner institution of the University of Essex for a period of five years from September 2021. 


	81/21

	
	New partnership – TWI, Cambridge
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that TWI, Cambridge, be approved as a partner institution of the University of Essex for a period of five years from January 2021.
	82/21

	
	
	

	
	Changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Rules of Assessment be approved as set out in Paper S/21/18 Appendix A.
	83/21

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/21/19)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee.
	84/21

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	With effect from 2020/21, that:

· The following centre be established:

Centre for Childhood Studies
Host Department: Psychosocial and Psychoanalytic Studies
Director: Dr Norman Gabriel

· The following centre continue:

Centre for Research on Entrepreneurship, Innovation, Management and Internationalisation (REIMI)
Host Department:  Essex Business School
Director:  Professor Suma Athreye

· The following centre be closed:

Digital History Centre
Host Department:  History
Director:  Dr Lisa Smith
	85/21

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Deputy Academic Registrar

27 January 2021
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